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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: ... (gavel) . .. This is the meeting for the Public Works and Facilities
Committee of June 13, 2007, and will the meeting come to order. It is now approximately
9:04 a.m. I am Councilmember Bill Kauakea Medeiros. I'm a Co-Chair of this Committee. The
other Co-Chair is Councilmember Mike Victorino. At this time, I'd like to introduce the
Members that are here, the Committee Members, starting from my left and going to my right.
Member Danny Mateo, Co-Chair Mike Victorino.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Good morning.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Member Joseph Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good morning, Chair.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: And Council Chair Member Riki Hokama. Good morning, everyone.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Good morning.

a
or a designated
here
morning, to my left is our Council Services Staff, Pauline Martins, Committee Secretary; and
Scott Jensen, Committee Legislative Analyst. Members, this morning, we have six items on
our agenda. I will be presiding over the first half of the meeting, which will consist of PWF
Items 6, 60, 33, and 16. Committee Co-Chair Victorino will preside over the second half of the
meeting, which will include PWF-36 and 38.
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At this time, public testimony will be accepted for each item on the agenda. Any member of
the public not able to stay until their item is heard, may provide testimony at this time. Those
wishing to testify should sign up at the secretary's desk to my left. Testifiers are requested to
state their name for the record and to indicate who they're representing. Testimony shall be
limited to three minutes. The yellow light will indicate that you have thirty seconds remaining
and should begin to conclude. An additional minute to conclude testimony may be granted
subject to the discretion of the Committee Chair. Or if testimony is incomplete, an additional
three minutes will be given after all others have been heard. So at this time, we would like to
open public testimony. And ... uh ... do we have anybody signed up?
MS. MARTINS: No.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. We have ... uh ... anyone in the gallery that hasn't signed up that
wishes to give public testimony, this is your opportunity to come forward to testify. Seeing--sir,
are you coming to testify?
MR. LEUTENEKER: Yes, sir.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Would you come to the podium, and give your name, and who you
represent, and you can sign up with the Secretary after you've completed your testimony.

. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..

MR. LEUTENEKER: My name is Tom Leuteneker and I represent CGM, which is the developer of
Wailuku Country Estates. I'm an attorney and
here PWF-36, so I may be too early to speak.
can

at

I can respond to
concerns
me to
person to respond is Richard Takase, who was the construction superintendent for the job; and
has firsthand knowledge of the issues concerning the village and if it's necessary to respond to
those for this Committee to make its decision, we would ask--unless you want to hear my
response, which is secondhand basis--it would be our request to continue the hearing for one
month until Mr. Takase can be here and respond to those questions himself. That's all I have at
this time, sir.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you very much for your testimony. Members, any questions for the
testifier? Member Victorino.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: (NOTE: He So speaking without his microphone.) Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Leuteneker, it would probably--and I will be presiding over that part later on--but what you
have described, there are a number of questions that we have on the particular site. I think that
may be something we'd look upon but when we get to the item, we'll talk about it. But why
don't you explain to us the concerns that the village has brought up to you and what you guys
have done to mitigate that because they have called and--okay. Go ahead.

(NOTE: A long pause while Mr. Leuteneker retrieved documents from his seat in the gallery.)
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: (NOTE: He So speaking without his microphone.) I have received a
number of calls as well as letters stating challenges with that park so I would like--oh, sorry!
(NOTE: He So speaking into his microphone.) I forgot my mike's over here. . .. (chuckled) ...
I would like very much to understand what's going on and why the park, as it is right now, and
how did we get to that point, please, if you don't mind. Mr. Leuteneker?
MR. LEUTENEKER: Yes, Councilman Victorino. My information is that the park was developed and
actually constructed and the construction is completed. It was done based upon the requirements
of the various departments involved in this process. So that to the best of my knowledge, all of
the plans, the nature of the plans, and the construction was all approved by the Department of
Parks and the other involved parks ... the other involved departments, so that the park is in place
based upon the County requirements subject only to it being accepted by the Council. So that the
village ... urn ... Puuohala, which is just makai of the park, the concerns of those villagers are
new
IS
were

some
to
Estates,
was
requirement was met by the development of this park.
people involved at
decided it made sense to add approximately 2 acres to the existing park. So that this new park
... well certainly, it's available for the general residents of the Wailuku Country Estates, my
understanding is that it was placed where it was more for the benefit of the people in the village.
In any case, the people in the village complained that the entrance to the park comes up through
their subdivision, and my understanding is that there are supposed to be two entrances to the
park--one up through that subdivision and one mauka. The plans show there is to be a mauka
entrance. If there is not one, then that should be in place.
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The village people say that the parking area should be on the mauka side of the park, not on the
makai side of the park. That matter was considered and discussed by all parties and it was
decided and agreed that it would be in the makai area where it's presently located.
The third complaint is that the parking area is not lit. However, there are lights at the basketball
court, which is the old existing park next to this park. The Parks Department did not require that
there be additional lighting on or in this new park.
There's a lack of rubbish containers and resulting litter. That's a small item. Somebody
... uh ... and I can talk to the community association can easily put rubbish cans to take care of
that, so that's not an item of any great concern.
Item No.5 was that the park is not centrally located for the Wailuku Country Estates. As I said,
my understanding is that the park is not primarily for the benefit of the Wailuku Country Estates
residents, but more for the benefit of the people in the village; and it is right at the top of the
village.
The sixth item, there's no restrooms. Again ... uh ... and there are no restrooms; and one of the
requests of the developer and the Director of Parks is that the restroom requirement be waived.
This was thoroughly discussed and agreed to during the course of the construction of this park.
The primary users of this park will be and were intended to be the residents of the village, who
have an easy walk to the park. So the thought was that if they need to use restroom facilities,
they can return to their homes to do that.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Sir?

want

IS

a

so
can
to
letter in your binders. It's from Amanda Martin of the Puuohala Community Association. Okay.
You want to continue with that, since it's already listed our binders?
MR. LEUTENEKER: Yes, sir.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Continue, please.
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MR. LEUTENEKER: No.7 is a concern about the terrain. The park we're talking about is not flat and
level. It is sloped. Before the park was installed, there were a number of abandoned vehicles
and other trash on the site, which were removed. It was discussed about how the park would be
improved by the developer and the improvement was that--as it presently exists--namely, it
would be basically the same grade and terrain as existed, so that there was no requirement in any
of the discussions that there be any change in the terrain.
Item No.8 is there is a claim that there is increased traffic through the village, and I don't know
that this has been substantiated by any competent evidence. I am not sure that it's true. If there
is some additional traffic, I would be a bit surprised because there already is the basketball park
facility there and it's possible that strangers (nonresidents) could be coming up to that area; but I
don't have any evidence that in fact the traffic has increased after the development of that park.
So that you don't have to listen to me much longer, there's one more item as ... from the
information I have because I did not get the letter from that lady. Item No.9 is something about
a drainage issue. Again, I believe this is unsubstantiated because from what I know, there has not
been a complaint of any drainage problem resulting from this park and we have had some
substantial rains over the time that that park has been in existence. That's all I have in response
to the comments that the village people have made.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, sir. Other Members, any questions at this time? Seeing
none. Thank you for your testimony. And if you're gonna be here available, that particular item
will come up later on the agenda and you are welcome to stay and be a part of the discussions
then.
MR. LEUTENEKER: Yes, sir. I will. I will stay. Thank you.

and we're gonna ,",v,". .",,,,...
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PWF-6

ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE STICE
SUBDIVISION (MAKAWAO) (C.C. No. 07-26)

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: The first item on our agenda is PWF-6 and this item relates to County
Communication No. 07-26, from the Director of Public Works and Environmental Management,
transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A ROAD
WIDENING LOT FOR THE STICE SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015,
MAUl COUNTY CODE". The purpose of the proposed resolution is to accept the dedication of
road widening Lot 5 in Makawao, Maui, along Laie Drive, consisting of approximately
212 square feet, which is on TMK: (2) 2-4-09:portion of 053. At this time, I will accept public
testimony on this item or any other items on the agenda should the testifier not be able to stay
until their item is discussed. We don't have any testifiers signed up, right?
MS. MARTINS: No.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: (NOTE: Farrokh Irani approached the secretary's desk and began filling
out a testimony form.) Is he signing up for this item?
MS. MARTINS: Thirty-six.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thirty-six. Okay. Seeing that there's no one coming forward to testify at
this time, without objections, I will close testimony on PWF-6.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Members. At this time, I would like to have the Director of
Public Works and Environmental Management, Director Arakawa, provide an overview on
matter.

completing the requirements of a three-lots-or-less-subdivision agreement. A resolution, entitled
"ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE STICE
SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUl COUNTY CODE", has been
drafted and is in your binder. The Committee's review and consideration of the proposed
resolution is respectfully requested.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Director. Members, any questions for the Director at this time?
Member Hokama.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chainnan, I ... uh ... quickly, and thank you. On the map, we are
shown an easement also, a hydrant easement. That needs no processing to get that easement
squared away ... (pause) ... besides the road widening lot request?
MR. ARAKA W A: Councilmember Hokama, I'm not familiar with the documents for the easement
per se; but if they're proposing the establish the easement, it does have to come before the
Council for approval. The documents that we have before us do not include the easement at this
point, so I'm not certain if it's an existing easement or it's something that's proposed.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So Chainnan, is there someone we can ask to see whether or not this
needs to be addressed or not?
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Corp. Counsel, do you have any comments on this, on Member Hokama's
request?
MS. YOUNG: Thank you, Mr. Chair. We would note that according to the map, it's right on the
boundary, so it might actually be outside of the property that is being dedicated to the County;
and looking at the warranty deed that was provided by the subdivider, there are no encumbrances
shown on the deed.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So in layman's tenns, that means we don't need to be concerned
about it? We need to address it? What is your ... the legal advice to the Committee?
MS. YOUNG: When you are accepting the land, it would be without this encumbrance because that's
how the ... that's what's shown on the deed; and also on the map, it appears that it might be just
outside of our property. That might have to be clarified by
Works Department,
it
to me to
on
on

IS

MR. ARAKAWA:

has already

granted.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So he can move forward then. It's just taking care the dedication
and acceptance by the County?
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MR. ARAKAWA: If you'd like, we can clarify that for you. I would note that on the map, the
easement is outside of the road widening lot per se. And if it's not established at this point, then
they would have to come before the Council for an easement approval and that easement
approval can occur at some later point in time; and the Council has done that in the past.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah. I understand that, Mr. Director. I just don't want to do things
twice.
MR. ARAKAWA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So that would be my preference. That we find out exactly whether it
needs to be addressed. And if not, that's fine; and ifit is, let's do it one time. That would be my
suggestion to you, Chairman. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Member Hokama.
discussions on this? None?

Any other Members have questions or

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I got one.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. It seems like the--correct me if I'm
wrong--fire hydrant was installed when they created the three-lot subdivision. Mr. Arakawa?
... (pause) ... 'Cause under the heading of Stice Subdivision, it seems like that ... urn ... the
designation of the road widening Lot No.5 and also designation of Easement H-l, I would think
that it was installed at the same time that the subdivision was created ... and then maybe just an
acceptance of Easement
oversight on somebody's part to include

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you. Any other questions? Member Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chainnan, thank you very much. Chainnan, I concur with Member
Hokama. I think at this particular point in time--because they already have their final
subdivision approvals and because all we are actually doing at this point is going through the
process of doing the road widening dedication at this point--I think it might make a lot more
sense to be sure that the dedication comes clean and we understand the status of the hydrant
easement. So because there is no urgency to the matter at this point, I would like to see the
Department clean up this; and because of no urgency, we can deal with it altogether at a later
time, Chainnan. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Member Mateo. Any other questions? Member Hokama, so
would you restate your recommendation. You prefer that we defer this item?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That would be my recommendation, Chainnan.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And allow the Director sufficient time to confinn one way or another
whether or not we can ... uh . . . we need to address it. And if we do, then I would ask
... uh ... I would have you request a re-submittal of a revised resolution that could take care of
the requirements that would be expended from just the road dedication.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Well we'll have Committee Staff comply with that and proceed that
way. So without any objections, we'll defer this item.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: HOKAMA, MATEO,
MEDEIROS, PONTANILLA, AND VICTORINO)
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PWF-60

ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE
PULEHUIKI-KAMEHAMEIKI HOMESTEADS (KULA) (C.c. No. 06-83)

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: The next item on our agenda is PWF-60. This item relates to County
Communication No. 06-83, from the Director of Public Works and Environmental Management,
transmitting a proposed resolution to accept road widening Lot 8-B-3 in Kula, Maui; and
correspondence dated July 11, 2006, from the Director of Public Works and Environmental
Management, transmitting a revised proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION
OF A ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE PULEHUIKI-KAMEHAMEIKI HOMESTEADS,
PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUl COUNTY CODE". The purpose of the revised
proposed resolution is to accept the dedication of road widening Lot 8-B-3 in Kula, Maui, along
Lower Kula Road, consisting of approximately 471 square feet, TMK: (2) 2-3-02:portion of 009.
At this time, I will accept public testimony on this item or any other items remaining on the
agenda should the testifier not be able to stay until their item is discussed. Any members
... uh ... any testifiers for this item?
MS. MARTINS: No.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Any members in the gallery that haven't signed up that wish to testify
on this item, come forward now, please. Okay. Seeing none. At this time, without objections,
we'd like to close testimony on PWF-60.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: No objections; thank you. I would like to ask the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management to provide an overview on this matter. Director Arakawa?

term met on
by
Committee
a
is lOcate:Q
widening lot. The Committee sent a letter to the State Historic Preservation Division requesting
information regarding the loose rock historical wall; and the SHPD sent a response dated
December 22, 2006. That response is in your binder, and basically SHPD states that they do not
have any documentation of the wall. Therefore, they are requesting that an archaeological
inventory survey be done. They believe that information on the wall will likely contribute to an
understanding of the prehistory or history of the region, but they feel it's unlikely that
preservation would be recommended as it appears that the wall is connected to the historic
construction of the road and the homesteads adjacent to the road. In reviewing the matter with
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our staff, it was noted that most of the historic wall in this general vicinity is already located
within the County right-of-way. A very small portion is located in the road widening lot and our
understanding is that the wall was built many decades ago to retain the roadway fill. So in other
words, the road is higher than the surrounding ... um ... the property. Normally, we would
require that obstructions such as a wall be removed from the road widening lot before the County
accepts dedication. However, if we require removal in this particular case, we believe what will
happen is that the road base would be eroded over time because the wall would not be there to
guide the drainage. . .. (end of tape, start 1B at 9:35 a. m.). .. So it would lead to eventual
damage to the existing pavement. So our recommendation is that the road widening lot be
accepted with the existing wall. Then the entire historic wall can be dealt with on a
comprehensive basis at a later point in time by the County. A resolution, entitled "ACCEPTING
DEDICATION OF A ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE PULEHUIKI-KAMEHAMEIKI
HOMESTEADS, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUl COUNTY CODE", has been
drafted and is in your binder; and the Committee's review and consideration of the proposed
resolution is respectfully requested.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Director. Before I open it to questions by the Members, I just
want to acknowledge that in the gallery, we also have other members from the Administration.
We have Mr. Brian Moto from Corp. Counsel and Mr. Tracy Takamine from the Solid Waste
Division. Members, any questions at this time? Member Victorino.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Chair. Thank you. Mr. Arakawa, am I correct in what you are
trying to explain to us that right now, from all indications, this may have, may not have any
archaeological or historic meaning. This wall, itself. Right? As far as it's been determined at
this point.
MR. ARAKAWA: The preliminary indication from SHPD is that they believe the wall is connected to
ago. So it
or

MR. ARAKAWA: At this point, we don't ... I don't know
plans to widen Lower
Road at this point.

answer to

question. We

no

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. ARAKA WA: The historic wall seems to have served a purpose for many, many decades basically
routing drainage away from the road, itself. So basically, if we remove one section of the wall,
there will be damage to the road. So we'll have to then deal with that separately.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: So ...
MR. ARAKAWA: The ...
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: In your best estimate, do you ever ... do you think--and I know sometimes
crystal balls are hard to come by--but do you see any necessitation of tearing that wall down or
even some parts of that wall in the future? Or basically, the road widening that you're referring
... or the dedication of this property, road widening would not be a part of the dedication?
MR. ARAKAWA: We don't have, as I mentioned, we don't have any plans in the six-year CIP to deal
with the wall. The purpose of obtaining road widening lots is to get the required right-of-way for
roadways in the event we do improvements in the future. When that happens, we'll have to
decide whether the wall stays or whether or not we'll have to come up with another solution to
deal with the drainage per se.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. ARAKAWA: But I guess the question here that arises is if the wall was built many decades ago to
basically support the road, we are not certain at this point why it was built in private property. It
would seem like the intent was to build it in public property and perhaps this was just an error by
the original constructors of the road per se.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Arakawa. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Member Victorino. Any other questions? Member Pontanilla.

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
we--according to a letter
SHPD--do
to widen the road, then at that time, according to what they've written that at that
we
should be hiring an archaeologist to do a complete report on the wall; and that may happen or
may not happen in the near future?
U",.,HU

MR. ARAKAWA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Member Pontanilla. Any other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just one.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Member Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just one quick one, Chairman. Thank you. We note, the Committee
notes that under the land use categories, it's classified Rural when everything else is Ag. So our
requirement of conformity is not applicable in this subdivision?
MR. ARAKAWA: I am not certain about the three-Iots-or-Iess portion of it itself. I can comment as far
as the width of the right-of-way. As far as the difference between Rural and Ag, I believe the
right-of-way is ... um ... it would be the, the right-of-way width would be the same. So it
doesn't. For us, it wouldn't matter whether or not there is a Rural or Ag designation on the
adjoining properties. It's basically 40 feet. The 40 feet ... (inaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, no, I understand that for ... maybe for your Department's
requirements, Director. But, you know, we don't approve anything unless there's consistency.
So my question is: is this appropriate?
MR. ARAKAWA: This had gone to the proposal. I mean the whole process (the subdivision process)
and it was signed off by the Planning Department, so I assume they've reviewed it and found it
satisfactory.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
My level of confidence in the Planning Department last
Administration wasn't very high. Corporation Counsel, what is your legal comment on
issue?

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well Chairman, again, I don't know we can even consider this
until we know whether or not the consistency requirement applies to this request or not. Because
if it does, they need to go get a land use reclassification before they come to us for a decision.
And this might not even need to be before us at this time.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Council Chair Hokama, your comments are duly noted. I have
some--do other Members have more questions on this item? I have some questions for the
Director. Director Arakawa, you're saying--as far as your best understanding--the rock wall isn't
culturally significant. It was built purposely to mitigate drainage and to be a retaining wall,
instead of a wall built for cultural reasons. Is that my correct understanding?
MR. ARAKAWA: That's correct. It was ... uh ... our understanding is that it was ... it's basically a
dry stack rock wall built many, many years ago. And in talking with our old timers on the staff,
that's their understanding; that it was built to support the roadway fill.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: I see. Okay. And ... urn ... so I think Member Victorino touched on this
same question that I'm gonna ask but ... so if the County (if the Department) proceeds to
improve and widen that road, you say that it may require the removal of a portion of that rock
wall and other more modem improvements need to be put there in replacement for drainage and
fill support. Is that correct?
MR. ARAKAWA: Mr. Chair, I would emphasize "may" because don't have any plans to do any
drainage project at this point. And as I mentioned, most of the rock wall is already in the County
right-of-way and it serves to route the drainage away from the roadway fill. So it works fine
now. If we do decide to demolish the rock wall at some point in the future, we'd have to address
the drainage feature.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. And finally, Director, if we do decide to widen and improve that
roadway, which will affect the rock wall, then are we required under the State Historical or
... urn ... of sites that some kind of archaeology study has to be done first before improvements
be made?

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair, one question.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I was going through these documents over here and ... urn ...
this is land court regular system warranty deed dated June 20, 2001. When did they apply for
subdivision approval?
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Director?
MR. ARAKAWA: I see their submittal of the preliminary plat was in September ... September 29
the year 2000.

th

,

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: 2000? ... (pause) . .. 2000?
MR. ARAKAWA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
Commission for approval?

For a three-lot subdivision, does it go to the Planning

MR. ARAKAWA: Not for a subdivision. No.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Member Pontanilla. Any other questions? In view of Council
Chair Hokama's comments and recommendations and the need to research more information and
be sure that we have everything in place to do this correctly, the Chair will, without objections,
recommend deferral.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: HOKAMA, MATEO,
MEDEIROS, PONTANILLA, AND VICTORINO)
ACTION:

DEFER.

MEDEIROS: Okay. This item

be

OVER,
UNDER, ACROSS AND THROUGH, PROPERTY
AS TAX MAP KEY
NO. (2) 3-8-046:013 (PORTION), PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUl COUNTY
CODE". The purpose of the proposed resolution is to accept the dedication of a nonexclusive
sewerline easement in Wailuku, Maui, consisting of approximately 12,754 square feet, and to
document the County's rights to locate, maintain, repair, and replace the existing sewerline on
the property identified as Tax Map Key: (2) 3-8-46:portion of 013. Do we have any members
... uh ... anyone signed up for testimony on this item?
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MS. MARTINS: No.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Any members in the gallery that wish to come forward to testify on this item
are welcome to do so at this time. Seeing not, no one coming forward, at this time, without
objections, the Chair would like to close testimony on PWF-33.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Members. I would like to ask the Director of Public Works and
Environmental Management to provide an overview on this matter. Director Arakawa?
MR. ARAKAWA: Mr. Chair, this item pertains to the proposed dedication of a sewerline easement
from the Hawaii Health Systems Corporation. In 2005, the plans for the Maui Memorial
Medical Center expansion showed portions of the existing 6-inch and 8-inch sewerline outside
the dedicated easement. Upstream of the property, this sewerline serves the St. Francis dialysis
facility, that Lokahi Pacific property, and the Hui Malama use. The existing sewerline, as it
extends through the HHSC property, basically runs behind the majority of the existing medical
center but runs between buildings near the staff cottages and the laundry area. And downstream,
as it leaves the site, the sewerline connects to an existing line near Maui Economic Opportunity,
the preschool, and the police station. The proposed easement on Hawaii Health Systems
Corporation property is 15 feet wide and comprises 12,754 square feet. It's noted that at the time
of processing of the 2005 subdivision, the old easement was deleted. So with the execution of
the proposed easement that you have before you, this will document Hawaii Health Systems
Corporation and the County's rights and responsibilities with regard to the existing sewerline. A
resolution entitled, "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A SEWER EASEMENT OVER,
UNDER, ACROSS AND THROUGH, PROPERTY IDENTIFIED AS TAX MAP KEY
NO. (2) 3-8-046:013 (PORTION), PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUl COUNTY

one.

is the existing line
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just so we're clear.
... uh ... condition that you want us to accept, Director?

you want us to

MR. ARAKAWA: Yes. It's an existing sewerline, the proposed easement for the existing sewerline.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Knowing the hospital's intentions for improvements and additional
capital projects, are you foreseeing very shortly the need for money from us to redirect the line?
Is this gonna happen shortly? You know, are you aware of whether or not it's gonna happen in
the near term, and we need to start planning already, additional easements across our old
property?
MR. ARAKAWA: At this point, I don't know the answer to that question. But basically, when Maui
Memorial Medical Center, when and if, or if and when they corne in for additional
improvements, they will have to show how their wastewater needs will be taken care of. As far
as the current proposed line, we did require them to CCTV the line itself. It's a fairly old line
built at about the time that the original hospital was built, but it is in pretty good condition. So
that's why we're basically using the existing line and just reestablishing the easement.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: One more question, Chairman. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Let's say, should they want to use where the line is currently, right.
We have an agreement that they cannot build anything on top of it. They cannot plant trees on
top of it. They cannot put shrubs on top of it. So let's say they need that space for smart
planning of the remaining open space, it would be at their cost to redirect our line? Or would we
have to go and pay for that redirected improvement?
MR. ARAKAWA: Well, as you've noted, the easement document basically requires them to not put any
kind of obstructions on top of our line. So if they find the need to now build something on top of
it, it would require them to basically corne up with a new sewer easement to take care of the
offsite and
onsite flows;
we'd have to evaluate that new
whatever
new plan

mean, VU"IL""'"

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. . .. (chuckled) . .. I just want it on
they would pay for that readjustment. Thank you.

record, Chairman,

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Right on.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Member Hokama. We know how you are with figures, you
know, so we appreciate those questions. Any other Members have any questions?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Recommendation?
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: I, I ... I ... uh ... Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No, I'm waiting for your recommendation.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Oh, okay.... (chuckled) ... Okay. With no further questions, the Chair
will entertain a motion to recommend adoption of the proposed resolution and the filing of this
item.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. It's been moved by Member Pontanilla, seconded by Member
Hokama. Any further discussion, Members? Okay. We'll call for the question. All in favor of
the motion, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: All opposed, say "nay".
VOTE:

ACTION:

AYES:

Councilmembers Hokama, Mateo, and Pontanilla; and
Co-Chairs Medeiros and Victorino.

NOES:

None.

ADOPT RESOLUTION AND

COMMUNICATION.

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. It's five votes with "ayes" and zero "nays".
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PWF-16

RESIDENTIAL REFUSE COLLECTION ACCOUNTS (C.C. No. 07-60)

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Moving on to the next item, PWF-16. This item relates to County
Communication No. 07-60, from the Director of Public Works and Environmental Management,
transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 8.04, MAUl COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO REFUSE COLLECTION AND
LANDFILLS". The purpose of the proposed bill is to allow only the owner of a residential unit
to open a residential refuse collection account. At this time, I will accept public testimony if any.
Do we have any public testimony?
MS. MARTINS: No.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Seeing none. Anyone in the gallery wishing to give public testimony
on this item, welcome to come forward. Seeing none. Without objections, Members, the Chair
will close testimony on this item at this time.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Members. I would ... uh ... for your information, we have
Mr. Tracy Takamine, the Solid Waste Division Chief, also here at the Administration's table. I
would like to ask the Director of Public Works and Environmental Management to provide an
overview on this matter. Director Arakawa?
MR. ARAKAWA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This item pertains to a proposed amendment to
Section 8.04.015 of the Code, which would allow only the owner of real property to open and
close refuse collection accounts with the County. This will reduce the number of transactions
being handled by the Solid Waste Division and also reduce the number of delinquent accounts

service is cut
we are
customers
now have to
pay back charges; face an interruption in service; and in many cases, say they had no idea they
had to pay for service. So to eliminate these misunderstandings, we are proposing that the
owners be the responsible entity for billing and service. We believe that the proposed change
will allow for smoother functioning of our Solid Waste Division as well as provide a continuity
of service for our customers. A bill for an ordinance amending Chapter 8.04, Maui County
Code, pertaining to refuse collection and landfills has been drafted and is in your binders; and the
Committee's review and approval of the proposed bill is respectfully requested.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS:
comments to that?

Thank you, Director.

Mr. Takamine, do you want to add any further

MR. T AKAMINE: I believe Mr. Arakawa covered it all. I just would be open for questions.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Members, any questions for Administration? Member Victorino.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, thank you. Mr. Takamine and ... uh ... you can answer the question.
Basically, I like the concept because again the owner stays the owner and doesn't normally move
around; whereas, like you just said, renters tend to change and then who's responsible. The
question I had for this is let's say the tenant now. Because the owner is responsible for the
billing and paying of the refuse collection, if the tenants or the person there did something
inappropriate, we found material in the refuse, or you know what I'm trying to get to. In other
words, something goes wrong, then you go back to the owner also on that, in that instance. So
the owner would be totally responsible for whatever actions their tenants take as far as refuse is
concerned?
MR. TAKAMINE: That would be correct. Basically, we would have on-file the owners' address, the
owners' telephone number, point of contact. We wouldn't have the renter to begin with. So
anything that we find that is in violation would probably be directed directly to the owner, who
would then have to be responsible to get his tenant to correct.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: So whoever the listed owner of that property would be ultimately
responsible, not only for billing, for any inappropriate use of the refuse, damaged cans, whatever
it might be occurring. They would be then responsible for all of that?
MR.

be correct.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman. Can the Department
collect? How many accounts do we have?

me

MR. TAKAMINE: We currently have about 23,000 residential accounts. Out of that 23,000, right now,
we have about 130 delinquent accounts. We just recently did a massive cleanup of our
delinquent accounts. Last year, at one point, we had over ... I believe it was 2,000 delinquent
accounts. I'd like to mention that, if you're familiar, we just assumed the responsibility of the
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billing section and handling of all accounts from Finance. It turned over to us in January 2006, I
believe it was. So you know, we're fairly new at handling all the billing and the accounts
(opening/closing) and we're doing it all with, at the current time, with one. I got one cashier.
That's another reason that I'm trying to implement this is ... urn ... I have two authorized. I
have one filled at this time. I have a temp agency hire in the second position. And the amount of
... uh ... workload that this adds to our staffing is ... uh ... and I don't have exact numbers.
But every time somebody comes and opens an account or closes an account, it requires us to go
into the computer system to update it ... in addition to trying to handle all of our billing for
residential and our 800 commercial accounts. So you know, it does impact us when we have a
lot of renters coming and leaving and, or not coming in and closing accounts and we have to try
to resolve the issue when a new tenant comes in and tries to open an account. So it gets ...
complicates things and this we feel will make it simpler on our side. All we have to do is work
with the owner of the property and not numerous tenants that come and go.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So Mr. Takamine then. When the account is opened, they've gotta,
they gotta pay for a period of time? Payment is for a one-year period?
MR. TAKAMINE: Yeah. It's actually a six-month period that they pay. Technically, it's supposed to
be paid in advance of the service. So if the service is due ... uh ... or the period rather is June,
July 1st through December 31 st is one period; and the next period is January 1st through June 30th .
So all payments must be in before the beginning of the cycle; and a lot of the times, we'll have a
hard time meeting that requirement because of the number of delinquent accounts and we just
didn't have the time to follow up on trying to collect the fees.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay.
MR. TAKAMINE: So a lotta times we're picking up service without

MR. TAKAMINE: Actually, 130 accounts.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: One hundred and thirty-MR. TAKAMINE: One thirty.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --accounts?
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MR. TAKAMINE: That are delinquent.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Out of 23,000?
MR. TAKAMINE: Yes, at the current time.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Pretty good.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: They're doing one good job.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Wait! I don't get the relevance at this point, then. If 130 accounts are
delinquent and the County has 23,000 accounts, that's just some ... a real small number to come
through and want to have us revise an ordinance because 130 accounts are delinquent.
MR. TAKAMINE: Again, it's not just to cover the delinquent accounts. Numerous times when we open
accounts, the renter comes in then he sometimes ... urn ... or he will not, say they leave and
vacate the property, they don't come and close it. Or they come in and open it and then come in
and want to close it two months later because now they're moving. All those activities require
our one cashier to have to physically go in and adjust the accounts and close accounts, and that's
what we're trying to prevent is all these additional activities.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So when they come in and they want to open a collection, when they
want to open an account for collection, there is nothing in that agreement that indicates that if
you are not advised in a certain period of time of you relocating then you are not subject to
reimbursement or anything? And Corp. Counsel, could such language be put into an agreement?
MR. TAKAMINE: Yeah. It doesn't state that. They can come in and they can open an account;
can
it one
we
to

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, short recess.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, please.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. While Corp. Counsel confers with the Administration (the
Department) we'll take a very short recess at this time ..... (gavel) ...
RECESS:

10:08 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:16 a.m.

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: ... (gavel) . . . Members, thank you for that short recess. We're
reconvening the Public Works and Facilities Committee meeting of June 13,2007; and at this
time, we would like to ask our Corp. Counsel if you have a response for Member Mateo?
MS. YOUNG: Yes. In response to Mr. Mateo's question, the short answer is "yes". We could fashion
language that could make the billing every six months, for every six-month period. But if we
can ... if we took a step back and in listening to the Solid Waste Division Chief's concerns, I'm
not sure if that type of solution would necessarily address their concerns. Recordkeeping is an
issue with them. That may not address the recordkeeping issue. Or you know, the amount of
voluminous documentation that they would have to keep up with whenever these renters change
and therefore the billing would change. That may not address that issue. So the solution that the
Solid Waste Division is proposing is to require it to be owners as the term owner is defined in
Section 8.04.010.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So in that section of the Code, owner is described as owner of the
property or owner of the home?
MS. YOUNG: It's defined actually as "the occupant of the unit"; but if that unit is rented to an
occupant, then the term "owner" is defined as "owners per the tax records of the County". And
would make it easier to
the
accounts,
having it narrowed to
were

use

stature.

owner
YOUNG:
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: On my island, a large number of
owners is the State of
because they are on homestead land; and they also have accounts with the County for trash
pickup as well. So ifthey are delinquent, who will pay? The State of Hawaii?
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MS. YOUNG: In that instance, with respect to Hawaiian Homelands, actually ... urn ... when we
checked with Real Property Tax, the owner would be--actually under this definition--would be
the occupant, or the owner of the structure. Yeah, because that's the ... that is who is on the tax
records.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, okay.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: ... (inaudible) ...
MS. YOUNG: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, I'll yield at this point. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Member Mateo. Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I think Mr. Mateo brings up a good ... unique situations
that we gotta, we need to at least take into consideration. Now on Lanai, Chairman, we got the
big landowner (Castle & Cooke) with hundreds of rental tenants, which are basically our island
employees. So we're gonna make them do all the processing for the County? You know, they
got at least one-third of the whole invent.., housing inventory on the island, maybe more. Is that
the intent? Because I need to, I would like to know what is the problem with the Lanai
collections.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Administration (Department) you have a response for Member Hokama?
MR. ARAKAWA: Councilmember Hokama, the intent is to have the owner be the responsible entity
because I assume, you know, Castle & Cooke is one the major landowners on
rent to

MR. ARAKAWA: No, we have not.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So we're not sure of whether or not we are dealing with some
unforeseen impacts that might not be something we want to get into, then? It may be better for
you as your division of the Department, but it may not be good for us on the other side of the
receiving end. Chairman, I would at least like to have the ability to have those property owners
that get the major impacts. Like for Lanai, it would be Castle & Cooke. I think Mr. Mateo
brings up a good part why the--again, you know, that's not only Hawaiian Homes now,
- 25-

PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

June 13, 2007

Chairman. You're dealing with people who have leases with Department of Land and Natural
Resources, too. And then we lease land to third parties, whether it be nonprofit or not. So I think
we need to work this out a little bit more thoughtfully, Chairman. That would be my suggestion.
Thank you.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Member Hokama. Any other questions? Member Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. I know the Division Chief said that they
cleaned up a lot of delinquent from over 2,000 to 130. Out of the 1,900 or so accounts, how
many of 'em were residents ofMolokai? How many of 'em on Hawaiian Homelands? Or how
many of 'em on Lanai that were renting homes from Castle & Cooke? And how many from
out-of-state that are property owners?
MR. TAKAMINE: I cannot give you that numbers right now, and I don't think that we even have it by
all the categories you mentioned. We can probably tell you what, how many came from Lanai
and Molokai by different areas. But other than that, unless we go into our database, and even
then, I don't think we asked the individuals, you know, if they're renters or not, unless we go
check the TMKs. The way the application's set up right now.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So out of the delinquent accounts then, some of 'em could have
been renters?
MR. TAKAMINE: I would say the-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I'm assuming a lot of' em.
MR. TAKAMINE:

of' em are renters because

renters

the ...

VVLHU"",

IS

are

renters

MR. TAKAMINE: Again, I cannot tell you on that because when we do the applications now, you
look at an application, it doesn't ask if you're an owner or a renter. It just asks for your.
Anybody can open up right now. You can walk in and we'll do an application for you. Even if
you're not a renter, we don't verify if you're renting a property. You come in and tell us what
address you want, fill out the application, and you're on our list. So yeah, we don't have that
data right now.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. I just want to commend your Division for getting that
numbers down. So from 2,000-plus to 130, that's a real good accomplishment. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Member Pontanilla. Any other questions from other Members?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just one more, please, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Did you folks take into account also properties that are run by
property management firms on behalf of the owners?
MR. TAKAMINE: We know that there's an issue with that too because we have a lot of property
managers come in to open accounts; and basically, we feel that again, you know, if the owner is
responsible for the property, he should be the one that's opening the account because as
... uh ... property managers also, they come in and they open and close accounts depending on
the renters. Some renter might now want service, so they'll close it; but we do have property
managers on our database. Sometimes that poses a problem because we don't allow, I mean we
don't service commercial accounts; and when they apply, it becomes a business name on there,
and it kind of confuses us. Sometimes, we'll go in our records and we'll see a business name on
there and we only service residential. Then we gotta go and research it and find out "oh yeah,
okay, he's applying for a residential property". So again, you know, it confuses our system and
this will clean up. Again, if it's an owner, then we know it's a residential property; and it makes
things a lot cleaner.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: How would you deal with a property that has ... uh ... for whatever
reasons, they
a property regime program and you got three property owners
equal
shares?
we

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You're gonna

each one-third guy come

an account?

MR. TAKAMINE: I would assume just, you know, just thinking of it right now. If we go the TMK
and it lists three owners, just as long as one of the owners opens the account; and we will be
billing that one owner. That's how I would approach that. We do other--I mean since you
brought that up. We do have issues where there's one property and there's four homes on there,
or there's four renting. You know, there are four units on there--whether they're legal or not--but
they come in and have just had. Ijust went over last week, one individual. He wanted four ...
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We're gonna assume they're legal.
MR. TAKAMINE: Okay, we'll assume they're legal.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Because if they're not, then we're gonna have to follow up with
enforcement, yeah.
MR. TAKAMINE: I already forwarded it actually over to Land Use and Codes in Planning. But
... uh . . . so we have issues where--and again, last week I sat down with an individual, one
property, four accounts. He wants four separate accounts and they're under four separate names,
all the renters coming in. We refused the renter because we looked at it and said, you know,
actually, it came up with ... uh ... he wasn't authorized four units. Then the owner is calling
me up, you know. So here you have a property with four, the owner doesn't even have his name
on there. It's four different tenants, and tenants are coming and going. So you know, he's trying
to straighten it out. He says "Tracy, okay, this tenant came in here; he left" and we're trying to
look at our database and say "well, who's in there now" you know. It's very confusing, and we
flat out just told him "no, you can't have another account".
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Would this make it easier if the County needed to be able to
collect back payment by liening the property?
MR. TAKAMINE: That would definitely help.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
Counsel?

Would this ordinance make it easier to lien the property, Corp.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Member Hokama. Member Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. One last question. For 130 delinquent accounts,
in terms of dollars, this equates to what?
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MR. TAKAMINE: Probably about $2,000. Oh, wait! Uh, 130. No, it's ... uh ...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (inaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Huh?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (inaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No, but some of them could only be six months.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Some could be one year or longer.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: So ...
MR. TAKAMINE: Maybe around, between $3-1,500 I would say because ... uh ... what is that? The
... for, it's probably a six-month. Delinquent accounts are probably for six months because
we're trying to keep up to date now.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So 130 delinquent accounts represents how much money?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (inaUdible) ...
MR. TAKAMINE: Yeah. Again, it's about $10,000. But we're looking at ... urn ... I guess it's not the
money situation here that we're looking at, you know. This proposal is for putting
account
to

comments.
says
chapter does not
goes through,
own accounts and not the property owner?
MS. YOUNG: ... (inaudible) ...
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Corp. Counsel, would you be able to respond to that?
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MS. YOUNG: Yes. In 8.04.015, which is the section being ... proposed to be revised, does not have an
ex .. , does not pro .. , does not explicitly provide that it covers Lanai. So under the provisions of
8.04.060, then it would be pursuant to the Rules established by the Department of Public Works
and Environmental Management to provide for refuse collection and how accounts would be
established.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: So how do we apply-MS. YOUNG: This chapter.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: --the chapter that says "this chapter does not apply to Lanai"? It would not
be affected by this ordinance?
MS. YOUNG: Right. It's talking about the entire chapter, which is Chapter 8.04.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Right.
MS. YOUNG: And that it provides for the possibility of having the section apply if it says it applies.
Yeah. Unless otherwise provided in this section, it ... urn ... the chapter does not apply. So we
would need to say that "this does apply"; this section does apply. Let me see if I can get to the
Public Works Department's Rules.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Member Hokama. While she's looking for that, you have ... ?

pickup
we give everybody else
it's on the form the our residents sign, or they're gonna have
choice to have only
once-a-week pickup at half the price. Okay. So already from an accounting standpoint, they're
gonna get challenges ... because we're running a hybrid program only for Lanai.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Uh-huh. Right. Okay. Good point, Member Hokama. Corp. Counsel?
MS. YOUNG: I'm trying ... uh ... oh! I need another minute to look at--
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Sure.
MS. YOUNG: --the Rules. I did locate them.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. YOUNG: I just need to look through them.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: While Corp. Counsel is doing her research, I'd like to ... uh ... there are
very good questions that have been raised about the ordinance that we're discussing. On the
side of the Department, because I used to work for Public Works and we handled the refuse
accounts for West Maui, I understand their concern about having a real difficult time and a
challenge in keeping the accounts current. Because in places like West Maui and I'm sure
South Maui, where you have a lot of people coming and going, a lot of people that came to our
baseyard when their accounts were terminated, and they were tenants that came from the
mainland or other states, a lot of their questions was "oh well, you know, we didn't know you
had to pay for refuse collection". Or" we didn't know that we had to do this". Another
problem that occurs in those areas is that a lot of time the property owners are absentee
property owners that rent their properties out. So that's gonna be a challenge also, to try and
get hold of the property owner who doesn't live on the island but lives someplace else. We ran
into that too. The thing about trying to keep current with accounts is--like the Department has
explained--for the computer process to keep up with the accounts takes a while. And while this
accounting was done in Finance, they were having a problem. Now, it's shifted over to Solid
Waste--where they have less personnel--I can see that they're going to have even greater
challenges trying to keep the accounts current. But I think we have good questions that have
been raised and we need to do either more research on this and I think we need to somehow get
the right parties together and draft out a plan that is workable both for the Department and
property owners or
renters.
IS
to

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Is that it, Corp. Counsel?
MS. YOUNG: Yes.

- 31 -

PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

June 13, 2007

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you for your response. Members, any other questions? Okay.
Having none, and having heard the questions raised and the uncertainties of how this'll work,
but also considering the Department's dilemma of accounting purposes, I think it would be
better ... uh ... Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Just a fast question.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: When a customer comes in to apply for trash pickup, he puts a
retainer of how much? One whole year? Half a year?
MR. TAKAMINE: It's a six-month billing period. So he pays for the six months if it's within that
six-month, before the six-month period; but ifhe's already into the six-month, then he'll just pay
for the remaining months.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: What's the possibility of paying the full amount?
MR. TAKAMINE: For the year?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: For the year.
MR. TAKAMINE: He can do that, too. He has that option. It kinda ... urn ... the accounting--well
when we put it, it actually falls. That additional six-month might fall in the next Fiscal Budget
Year, though. So, I ... uh ... our accountant does it somehow. But he can; he has an option. If
you want to pay for a year, you can.
move

comes

moves,

MR. TAKAMINE: We currently, like I say, we currently do that now. I mean, you know. If somebody
comes in and requests a refund check, we have to give it to them because there's no ... there's.
It's a monthly bill. You know, it's our ... uh ... Budget Ordinance says it's $12 a month period,
so anything that's remaining gets reimbursed to the individual.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. It's either six months or one year, right? Maybe retention
of ... urn ... a down payment of maybe two years ... as a consideration.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Are you done?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you. Corp. Counsel, under the Maui County Code 8.04.060, which
covers refuse collection, I believe. And in Section 030, I believe--through Staff--that it already
states in 030 that only owners can pay for the refuse accounts. Is that true? And ifthat's so, then
we're doing the same thing that's already in Code.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: But the owner is defined differently right now. Right?
MS. YOUNG: No.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Owner means the ... residential.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Do you have that section up, 030?
MS. YOUNG: Yes.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay.

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Corp. Counsel. Members, anything further?
not, with all the
questions raised, and the uncertainty of how this is gonna work, and it seems like we need to
a little more study into how we draft this up, the Chair would recommend that we defer this item
without objections.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: HOKAMA, MATEO,
MEDEIROS, PONTANILLA, AND VICTORINO)
ACTION:

DEFER.

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Members. So we have completed PWF-16. At this time, we'll
take a short recess as we transition to Co-Chair Mike Victorino, who will preside over the next
So, the Committee is now in
two items on the agenda having to do with Parks.
recess. . .. (gavel) ...
RECESS:

10:42 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:55 a.m.

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: .,. (gavel) .. , This meeting of the Public Works and Facilities Committee
1S--

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Reconvened.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: --reconvened.
Thank you for your patience.

PWF-36

I was going say adjourned, but I know it's reconvened.

ACCEPTING LAND DEDICATED FOR PARK AND PLAYGROUND PURPOSES
AND WAIVING CERTAIN PARK DEDICATION REQUIREMENTS FOR THE
WAILUKU COUNTRY ESTATES SUBDIVISION (WAILUKU) (C.c. No. 06-193)

is to:
park located in the Wailuku Country Estates Subdivision, Wailuku, Maui, comprised
approximately 98,595 square feet or 2.263 acres, and identified as TMK: (2) 3-3-02:portion of
001 (Subdivision File No. 3.1723) ... (end a/tape, start 2B at 10:57 a.m.) . .. and (2) approve the
waiver of the requirements to provide comfort stations in the subject park. At this time, we will
accept public testimony on this item and other items on the agenda should the testifier not be
able to stay until this item is discussed. We will take testimony on Item PWF-36 at this time.
We do have three testifiers. We have the first testifier, Mr. Farrokh Irani, that will be testifying
on PWF-36. Mr. Irani?
- 34-

PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

June 13, 2007

... BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..
MR. IRANI: Mr. Chair and Members, thank you for allowing me to speak. I'm the President of the
Board at the Wailuku Country Estates Community Association and I'm here to let you gentlemen
know about where we stand on this issue. The park was represented to us by the developer as
being there because it was required by the County. The location was predetermined and we
knew that as the association, we'd have to maintain this park for ten years; and we are presently
doing that. We have done it for three years, since June of 2004. The association members have
been sort of talked to informally and we have practically no use for this park, since each of us
lives in the subdivision, has at least two acres of property in a park-like setting where we live
anyway. So we were told that this park would be for the benefit of the Puuohala camp residents,
and that we are glad that they have this open area to use, and we'd be glad to maintain this for
the length of time. The second thing was ... uh ... in an earlier testimony, and at an earlier
meeting at site about a year ago, there was concerns about unsavory characters and trash in this
area. All I have to say is that the Country Estates extends about 400 acres and we have about six
miles of roads and cul-de-sacs and believe me, this trash problem is endemic in this area;
perhaps, all over other areas too. We pick up two 50-gallon plastic trash bags of trash on a
regular basis. The maintenance people do that and we have a contract for that. We have all
kinds of vandalism and dumping of all kinds of stuff that everybody sees around here. So that is
something that we can't avoid at this point. We do have ... uh ... we have instituted at great
expense off-duty Maui Police patrols on a biweekly basis at random times during the night. This
has kept some of this down but it is not ... uh ... we're not able to eliminate all of this. So
that's all I have to say. Now, I can answer any questions ifthere are questions.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr.

Questions from the Members?

none.

out
name.
cannot Dr(mOUll(~e it 'cause
way you
wrote

I ... is it an "E" or a "U"?

MS. WILSON: It's an "S".
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: An "S". '" (chuckled) ... Oh, wow.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (chuckled) ...
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Excuse me.
MS. WILSON: Okay.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead .... (chuckled) . ..
MS. WILSON: No harm.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Why don't you pronounce your name so that we all will know what your
name is? And I apologize.
MS. WILSON: That's okay. My name is Segolene Wilson, and I've been working for CGM, LLC,
which is the developer on this property, since January '03. So, I can give you some history
background if you need, dating all the way back to '03. Before that, it was Richard Takase. I
tried to have him come today, but he was not able to come. I was part of the ... uh ... all the
inspections that we had to do for this park to be accepted by Department of Parks. I went to
every single one of them. I picked weeds and we finally got accepted. The last thing that we
needed was two letters from two . . . several Departments (DSA and Planning) and I brought
those two letters; and this is why we're here today. So, any questions? I'm sorry. It's really
intimidating to speak from here; first time.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Don't worry. Nobody will bite. These are good people. But anyhow,
questions from the Members to Ms. Wilson? Seeing none. Thank you, Ms. Wilson.
MS. WILSON: You're welcome.
next

IS

is
parking
is not
good
even
mauka side, there's a cul-de-sac. They call it an entry but it's a dead-end cul-de-sac; and there's
a swale there. Where's the entry for ADAs? Also, when they were doing this landscaping,
before they sprayed grass seeds, I walked that park. I live there. There are glass (shards of
glass) in that park. There are sharp rocks. There are holes (uneven ground) and they sprayed
grass seeds over all of that. Now, do you want your children to be playing in that park? I don't.
As far as drainage, well, I've lived there a long time and I've seen rain. And the rain goes
downhill and it ends at the bottom of the park at the end of that parking lot and a lake forms.
Where is it gonna go? There are homes below that park. The water rises, it's gonna go into the
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houses; and that's our ... we're a close-knit camp. We're very close. The entry, well like I said,
you know, it dead-ends. There is no entry. The original plan of the parking entrance, which was
discussed by Richard Takase, said it was gonna be at the mauka side. That's where the parking
lot supposed to have been, not from our entryway. We already have enough traffic with people
trying to get into Country Estates through our community, and some of 'em have gone. Here's
an example. We had these kids on ATY. They didn't know the area. They came. They went
rushing through the parking lot and hit the swale. His sister was riding in the back. She flew.
Somehow, the ATV ended up on her leg and it broke.
MR. JENSEN: Three minutes.
MS. BRITO: Okay.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. BRITO: All right.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Well hang on, Ms. Brito.
MS. BRITO: Okay.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Let's see if we have questions from our colleagues.
MS. BRITO: Okay.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Any questions for Ms. Brito? Vice-Chair, I mean Co-Chair Medeiros,
please?
. . . IS

to

it
some concerns
you mentioned.
MS. BRITO: Uh-huh.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: So currently, what you see as far as users of the park, they corne through
Puuohala to get to the park and not through Country Estates?
MS. BRITO: How can they? There's a dead-end cul-de-sac.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: I see.
MS. BRITO: There's no parking lot for them. I guess it's for us, but we don't need another park. We
never did. We have one.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yeah. You have one at the top ofPuuohala.
MS. BRITO: Yeah.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Right?
MS. BRITO: Right.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for your testimony.
MS. BRITO: Okay.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Any other questions from the Members? Yes, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The existing County park that is adjacent to the new park. Is it
flat?
MS. BRITO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: It is flat?

MS. BRITO: Urn.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: There is no drainage?
MS. BRITO: There is one.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
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MS. BRITO: But it's on the backside of the road but the ponding just sits there, and I've never seen it
go inside the swale there.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. But if we had enough rain, would you think that would mitigate the
floodings ... purpose?
MS. BRITO: I ...
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Or you think it would still have flooding?
MS. BRITO: I would worry.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. Okay. Because when I went up there to take a look at it, I saw the
drain; but you know. I'm not an expert in that area either, but I was very curious to see if the,
you know, what you saw as far as water ponding.
MS. BRITO: Yeah, it does puddle a lot.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: And the other question I had for you was ... you said that the entryway or
the lack of an entryway from the subdivision, it's a cul-de-sac.
MS. BRITO: Uh-huh.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: And Mr. Leuteneker earlier mentioned that there's supposed to be two
entries--from the Wailuku Country Estates as well as from Puuohala camp--but you're saying
there isn't?
can

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Ms.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Chair?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Just one-- 39-
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, one more.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: --additional question, please.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, go ahead.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Ms. Brito, is your neighborhood currently experiencing an overflow of cars
that go to the park, that park in the ... on the streets within your community now?
MS. BRITO: We have seen, yeah, an increase.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: I see.
MS. BRITO: And even late at night. I mean I, you know, you get up late at night to go bathroom; and
our bathroom window oversees the park. We see cars in there late at night, you know, 2 o'clock
in the morning.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: I see.
MS. BRITO: So we don't know what's going on and, you know, sometimes we have to call the police
just to check on them.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for your testimony. Thank you, Chair.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Any other questions? Okay. Thank you, Ms. Brito, for being
here.

MR. LEUTENEKER: Yes, sir; if I'm allowed.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. We'll allow ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: By Rules, that's allowed. He's got ...
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: He had his opportunity.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Just one time.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: You had your one opportunity. Let us--if we need to call upon you to
answer some questions, we will. Okay? All righty. Any more public testimony? Seeing none. I
would like to close public testimony if that is the privy of the Committee.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: No objections; thank you. Okay. At this time, I would like to ask
Ms. Horcajo and Mr. Giroux to give us an overview of this park. And you've heard the public
testimony but I'd like to hear the Department's take on this park, if I may, please. Whoever
would like to go first, Mr. Giroux or Ms. Horcajo?
MS. HORCAJO: Thank you, Chairman Victorino. I'm gonna ask Pat Matsui, our Parks Planner, who
has been with this project from its inception to come down and join me.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Anyobjections? None?
COUNCIL MEMBERS

MS.

NO OBJECTIONS.

on
way
to say
fairly new in this position) does have a concern that this needs to be a matter that turns into a
win-win situation from the developer's standpoint and mainly the community's standpoint.
There are concerns with the current park the way it is, and I do understand that we will be able to
sit down at the table and try and begin working through these. So hopefully today, we can make
a start; and we will set up something very soon to keep addressing the issues until we can clarify
the concerns and address them.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Horcajo.
overview of this park?

Mr. Matsui, would you like to gIVe us an

MR. MATSUI: Yeah. That subdivision received the preliminary approval sometime in 1996, and we
did have initial discussions with the developer.
We did send them a letter dated
November 18th' 02, which addresses some of the concerns of the prior testimony about the land
being sloped. We had required them to, that it be leveled ... urn ... also a parking area from the
Subdivision street, and that was in our initial letter; but subsequently, the requirements were
changed and then. So what you see is what was agreed on by the director at that time.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: So these changes were arbitrarily agreed upon with the past director and the
developer?
MR. MATSUI: No, the director at that time was Floyd Miyazono.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MATSUI: And then the past director honored the agreement that the developer had with
Mr. Miyazono.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: So was ... my question to you was any--and I apologize, gentlemen. Let
me ask this one question and I'll tum it over to the Committee. Was any consultation with then
the Council, that was in standing at that time, was any consultation done with them? Or was this
just done between the director and the developer?
MR. MATSUI: Yes. There was no consultation with the Council. It was pretty much the director and
the developer?

tum
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: For the Director Horcajo, is
hold, is holding regarding
park?
MS. HORCAJO: I need to tum it over.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If Mr. Matsui, then, please.
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MR. MATSUI: The bond for the park was part of the overall subdivision bond, because it was a bonded
subdivision approval. So that included the roads, drainage, everything else, and the portion of
the bond that covered the park was ... uh ... I think it was $50,000.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Fifty?
MR. MATSUI: Five zero, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So that we're clear. If we decline the dedication and the
waiver, we would be able to get a $502,320 fee in return ... since that is what is the calculation
that we are told in the November 2006 letter?
MR. MATSUI: I'd like to defer to Corp. Counsel on this.
MR. GIROUX: When I was asked to look into the situation, I think one of the questions was is
... uh ... has final subdivision approval been granted? And as far as I know right now, I haven't
gotten that answer, as far as, if final subdivision approval been granted.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Can you tell us--Chairman, if you would, please?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Tell the Committee what's the difference, as you would look at it, if
they did receive or didn't receive final subdivision approval?
MR. GIROUX: Well I think it would be a matter of logistics as far as what, you know, what we would
need to do, or what the County would need to do in order to get that.
I was asked to look
one
I
was
was a
amount.
. : n " U. . AVH.

are our avenues
is not a
there is not a
subdivision approval, it's gonna put certain hurdles
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Giroux, thank you for that. Because for myself, the
Department can do all the consultation and preliminary agreements with the developer; but until
the Council makes its final determination, the Department cannot commit the County, only the
Council. So you know, whatever ... the developer may have believed to be true, this is not just
a form of processing ... because at this point in time, I am willing to deny the acceptance of the
dedication and even the consideration of a waiver. So where does that put the County if the
Council supports that position? Do you have any comments?
MR. GIROUX: I don't have a definitive comment; but I think we need to look into the matter more to
see exactly where we are ... urn ... as far as, you know, what the positions of all the parties.
But you know, worst case scenario is a lawsuit; and best case scenario is that we can work
toward something that's gonna be a win-win situation.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well this is obviously a win for the developer. Okay. I don't
consider this a win for the County. And obviously, from what I've heard and what I've seen in
the past when I drove by there, I don't see it a win for the community either. So it's gonna have
to corne a long way if this is ever gonna get back to Council and Committee. My point of view,
Chairman. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair Hokama. Well accepted. Any other questions for the
Department, or for Corp. Counsel on this matter? Co-Chair Medeiros.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Chair. For the Department, we've heard testimony today from
... uh ... and have a letter in our binder from residents of Puuohala camp. This morning,
Ms. Brito brings up some concerns. One of the things is ... the way that property is sloped,
how can that be ADA compliant? For the Department, and are they ADA compliant parts
there? Or is that supposed to be retrofitted?
want

MR. MATSUI: Yes, we do.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: And so does a Park inspector inspect it? Or is that through Planning? Or
Land Use and Codes? Well, they're no longer called that. But ... (chuckled) ... DSA?
MR. MATSUI: Yes. Our division does, yes.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: So when it was inspected and it was found--just by observation--not to be
ADA compliant, why would we proceed with anything further?
MR. MATSUI: The inspection was based on what was agreed with the director and the developer.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. So the County is not required to comply with ADA?
MR. MATSUI: We are required. Yes.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Right.
MR. MATSUI: Yes.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: So there seems to be some kind of conflict here. If there was an agreement,
but it was not an ADA compliant agreement, I have a hard time understanding that part ...
between the Parks and the developer to okay the agreement without ADA compliance.
MS. HORCAJO: Chairman, ifI can respond?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead, Ms. Horcajo.
MS. HORCAJO: It's very difficult to discuss or consider what may have happened in the past, and we
do need to rectify that. For existing and current requirements, that will be inspected and we will,
you know, follow on that road. In order to repair the damages that have been done in the past, I
think ... urn ... I have not had a chance yet to meet with developers or community to try and
come up with some remedies and recommendations; but it should indeed meet the Code that we
are required to by law.

MS. HORCAJO: Currently, under-CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Oh.
MS. HORCAJO: --the agreement, the Wailuku Country Estates is managing the maintenance of this
area until final approval has been granted; and as I understand from Mr. Irani that that is
currently being done.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: And does the Parks Department inspect it to hold them compliant to that
agreement?
MS. HORCAJO: I believe the Planning and Development Division has currently ... uh ... or has
periodically done inspections. I know that we do have concerns with the maintenance of
... urn ... vandalism, litter, people driving through the park. So there are security concerns
there as well that have not yet been addressed.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: And the way the park is designed, that's the design of it ... with the entry,
non-entry concerns?
MS. HORCAJO: Looking at the original letter and agreement that there was two parking areas and two
entrances, as ... viewing it now, going up there, the main entry is at the bottom. There is no
parking currently at the top. So that is an issue that ... urn ... whether it was agreed upon, I
don't really read it in the correspondence; but we need to go through them one by one and ...
and get an issue where we are. This matter--from the Parks perspective--was not quite ready to
come to the floor today because there's many issues that have not been settled. However,
Chainnan Victorino thought it was very important that we bring this up, at least get some initial
movement back, so that we can take care of the concerns of the community and work with the
developer to address these. So I think that's where we are right now. I don't think Parks is able
to make any specific recommendations at this time but we're here to, again, bring it back to the
forefront and start working on it.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. You know, my current position on this would be likewise to Council
Chair Hokama's; and I would be more likely to support Puuohala's concerns, being that that's an
old time Kamaaina community and this has been
on them without their request. So at
it seems
too
concerns to

not
to
new members
best
the old members of the community have to be included in this; it has to be one community. I
think Ms. Horcajo has mentioned today that they are going to be meeting with all of you and I
hope this time, as a Director, you will be inclusive of all--the old members (the camp) as well as
the new members and the new community association. And I make no bones about it, our parks
are for our people. Not because a developer puts a park in, it belongs to one community or
another. It is our parks. Now what other concerns we have--safety, flooding, all that--needs to
be addressed. ADA compliant, comfort stations, all of these things have to be looked upon; and
this Council will not, and this Committee will not pass out anything until it has been brought
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forth, corrected, and the public's best ... and wellbeing is the foremost as far as that park is
concerned. In the past, it's been accepted, not this Committee, and not this time. So to all of the
parties involved, I ask only one favor. To please sit down and talk about it, and come to some
reasonable conclusions, and make sure that the community at large (newcomers as well as those
who've been there a hundred years) is being met. There's gotta be a happy medium. I don't
think there's such a thing as nobody can meet ... (end a/tape, start 3A at 1l:25 a.m.). .. it's a
win-win for all of us, yeah. So my recommendation is to defer this matter until the Department
feels that they have been best served and that all parties have met, and they can come back with
what I consider a win-win situation with this. Because we will not accept this dedication at this
time or nor in the future, unless these problems have been addressed and rectified. I would ask
all Members if you have any suggestions that you forward it either to myself or to Ms. Horcajo
in writing so that we know what concerns you have and we can continue. Council Chair
Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you, and I appreciate your recommendation this
morning. I have a question on No.2 of the November 2006 letter, please, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you so much. On No.2, the Department informs us that a
unilateral agreement was not executed and that the Department's rationale is that it was
... uh . . . the term, the Department's terms or recommendations was included in the final
subdivision approval. Is that your folks still current position?
MR. MATSUI: No, it's not. We do go through unilateral agreements, now. We require it.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. That makes me very happy because I want to terms to run
regardless

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
Chairman, thank you very much, and I too appreciate your
recommendation. I just wanted to comment that more than a year ago, the prior committee did
do a site visit to the park; and the interesting part of it all at this point is the issues and
complaints we heard then, we're still hearing now. We hear from the representative's attorney of
the nine issues that was relevant then never went away. It would have gone away if parties all sat
and met. Well they didn't. Because if they did, we wouldn't have community members coming
forward and saying "help us; listen to us".
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So Ms. Horcajo's opening statement, by referencing the fact that we need to make this a win-win
situation is one that we really gotta start addressing. Because it's not only about meeting a
developer's requirement, it's about satisfying the intent and the purpose of that requirement; and
this clearly is far from that. So thank you for your recommendation and I look forward to the
final vote, Chair.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair, for deferring this item. My interest is in the
October 31,2006 letter that was sent from Member Johnson to Brian Moto. I was kinda curious
because she asked a question regarding, you know--once parkland is dedicated to the County, can
the County dispose of the park and use the land for other purposes, such as affordable housing?
Maybe Mr. Giroux can answer that.
MR. GIROUX: Chair?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead, Mr. Giroux.
MR. GIROUX: I think we want to look into that a little bit more thoroughly because it raises exaction
issues about, you know, the purpose of an exaction and if it's gonna be because ... urn ... it's
State law is what allows us to take park dedications. So we want to be very careful about that.
So we want to look at that thoroughly and we will be giving you an answer.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you.

on
things
and parking lots.
My concern there is a lot of the small parks, especially around neighborhoods, that become
passive parks are usually used by young children or by senior citizens. The two groups that I just
mentioned are the two groups that need comfort stations; and if we don't put comfort stations in
our parks, then they have to go home and use that. And that's ... for children, I know sometimes
that's not possible. They can't, you know, get back home in time and they have accidents with
not being able to wait until they got home. So my comments to the Parks Department is that we
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need to include comfort stations and parking lots. I understand that the opposition or sometimes
the rationale given to not put comfort stations and parking lots is that in the evenings, it invites
the criminal elements to hang around the parks. But as in all our parks, we close the restrooms
and the park by gates and doors that eliminate that; and we put security lighting up. So I just
want the Parks Department to know that I would never be in favor, unless for some special
reason, to eliminate comfort stations and parking lots. Thank you, Chair.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Any other comments? I thank all of the Members for their
comments. Again, as I stated earlier, that I heard that this park--and I bring this up because I
want this to be on the record. I heard one of the testifiers say "this park was basically built for
the people at the camp". I'd like to say for that comment or that person, my response to you is a
park belongs to all the people, new as well as those who are moving in. Whether you have a
2-acre lot or like many of us a 6-7,000 square foot lot, parks are very important. Kids play in it;
kupunas walk in it; and I enjoy walking in parks when I ... (chuckled) ... find the time. So I
think parks, no matter where they're put in our community is a community park; and I think that
is so very important.
So again, I'd like to recommend deferral of this item with a proviso, or with a recommendation
that the Parks Department, Corp. Counsel, and all parties from the Puuohala camp as well as the
new and the president from the ... and, and, or whoever else from your board ... uh ... to meet,
and discuss, and find common grounds where we all can win in this situation because that park
will be for the people of Maui County. We'll do what we can from our end, but I would like to
know that you folks have worked hard to try to address these situations. So with no further
comments, I would like to make that recommendation to defer this matter.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: HOKAMA, MATEO,
MEDEIROS, PONTANILLA, AND VICTORINO)

(CC. No. 07-179)

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: The next one we'll be talking about is PWF-38. This item relates to County
Communication No. 07-179, from the Director of Parks and Recreation, in accordance with
Section 13.04.060 of the Maui County Code, informing of the closure of the Velma McWayne
Santos Community Center from November 19, 2007 through March 9, 2008 to install a grease
interceptor and conduct renovations. At this time, is there any public testimony on this matter?
MS. MARTINS: No.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: We have received none?
MS. MARTINS: No.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: If it's the privilege of the Committee, I'd like to close public testimony at
this time.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, gentlemen. At this time, I would like to get an overview from
our Parks Director Ms. Horcajo on this item, PWF-38.
MS. HORCAJO: Thank you, Chairman. I'd like to invite Robert Halvorson, the Project Manager,
down-CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: That'll be fine.
MS. HORCAJO: --to join us.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Halvorson?
MS. HORCAJO: As Velma Mc Wayne Santos Community Center is one of our most popular. And to
find a closing date, in order to successfully upgrade the facility, we chose last year to make the
closing date wait until November so as not to bump existing permit holders and to notify the
community. It has been in the newspaper. We do have signs posted at our permit office to let
people know that the popular center will be closed. This is another opportunity
us to inform
as to

name IS
existing -".H\,ll"J"_
Renovate the kitchen to comply with ADAAG. There will be new stainless steel counters and
sinks, new plumbing fixtures, new sanitary wall paneling, new electrical apparatus, and new
fluid-applied floor coatings. The time of performance on the contract is 120 days, and the
center's actually being closed for about III days. That's the overview of what's currently
contracted.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Any questions for the--Mr. Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for that piece of information. Knowing
that we're gonna be closing the Velma McWayne Community Center. I know in previous years
we have provided some monies to do some repair work on the ... um ... jealousies or windows.
I think we were gonna do some reconstruction. Does the Department have any information in
regards to ... or probably taking a look at that and doing it at the same time, since we're gonna
close the community center?
MR. HALVERSON: We are ... uh ... when the monies become available on July 1S\ I guess, we're
going to advertise for bids for the acoustic improvements and for the jealousy replacement and
for the replacement of the flooring in the main hall.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And this would be done same time as we do the, I guess, grease
trap--yeah?
MR. HALVERSON: Hopefully, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. HALVERSON: Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman.
counters, et cetera, also the grease trap?

So m addition to the new kitchen sinks,

MR. HALVERSON: The grease trap is already installed.
It

IS

HiCtCUU,,",U.
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It
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So the letter that we got May 17, 2007
to include grease interceptor and conduct renovations, that part was in error?

work

MR. HALVERSON: I haven't seen that letter; but yes, it must be ... because it's already in.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. That was ... uh ... thank you very much. I'm fine for now.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Well that was in our communication, yes. So ... urn ... well, it's good to
know that's been done. Any other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Couple questions, please. Is this kitchen gonna be a certified food
preparation site? So that in case a nonprofit wants to use it and they can prepare food, it'll ...
Department of Health wouldn't have heartburn that ... uh ... for the ability of the nonprofit to
sell their prepared food at our center?
MR. HALVERSON: It's my understanding that ... urn ... it's not a "certified kitchen" but you get a
permit from the Health Department; and it will meet all the standards to get that permit for each
event.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So it will be built to be able to receive certified-kitchen status? Is
that our ... uh ... is that a correct understanding for us?
MR. HALVERSON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay; good. I want that on the record because those are the things
that people ask us all about ... uh ... that don't have access to school cafeterias or whatnot that
may help our nonprofit sector. The second, we are very much aware of the day-to-day, not the
evening, but your day requirements for the senior programs and whatnot. How is this gonna be
addressed? And can you tell us what arrangements have been made with the other departments
to take care of the day-to-day requirements?
... um ...

accommodations specifically.
some
but those arrangements have been made.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So whether it be with the meal program or whatnot,
everything has been squared away, Director?
MS. HORCAJO: Everything that we normally permit and accommodate in our centers that we're aware
of has been relocated, yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Chainnan, I would ask if you would consider under
your signature from this Committee to forward a communication to the Director to re-verify
what we've been told today regarding the accommodations for the day programs.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Duly noted. I will make sure that is done.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Because I can assure you, from the Department, we are gonna hear it
from the seniors if it doesn't go according to their understanding also. So we just want to be able
to share infonnation that we receive from you to those that may not be aware of what's
happening with the project and the site at the center. Thank you, Mr. Chainnan.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Any other comments? Mr. Medeiros.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Department, following up on Council Chair Hokama's
question about the kitchen certification, does it exist right now that the stoves have hoods over
them?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No.
MR. HALVERSON: I believe the stove has a hood, but I can't say that definitely.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: You believe that what?
MR. HALVERSON: The stove does have a hood.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: It does have hoods. So you're gonna replace those hoods to be compliant
with ... uh ... kitchen certifications? Because kitchen certifications require extinguishers
so

As I stated
not
ability to get a health pennit to serve food.

a

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay, not "certified kitchen". Currently, you can get a health pennit to serve
food there but it's not a certified kitchen.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Or you can sell the food.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Yeah. You can, yeah. Okay. I just wanted to be sure ... because normally
certified kitchens have to have hoods that have extinguishers in them; and I just was wondering
if that was part of the plans to replace the hoods with that kind of, you know, requirements.
MR. HALVERSON: NO,it is not.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. The second question is ... uh ... has it been taken into consideration,
or ... what would be the hours of construction that would be going on there? Is it Monday
through Friday from 7 to 3? What would it be? And I ask that question because of the close
proximity of lao Parkside townhouses around that facility.
MR. HALVERSON: Typically, on all our projects, it's during normal work hours. Like I said, from
7 to 3 or from 8 to 4.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. And if the renovations produce dust, are there measures for dust
control?
MR. HALVERSON: That's contract requirements, yes.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. And ... urn ... let's see. Would the surrounding-areas residents be
notified of this? Or did you do that through public ... uh ... by putting it in the newspaper?
Does that comply with that?
HALVERSON: With

closing or

construction?

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Any other further questions? It was brought to my
since we have this concern on our seniors, I was about to make a recommendation to file this.
However, because we're not sure how the impact to our seniors are, even though Ms. Horcajo
has assured us that it will be done and she will give us something in writing. If we were to have,
or if the seniors were to come before us that have concerns, I would--instead of filing
this--maybe defer this matter. So that ifthere was a reason for our seniors or anybody to bring it
up, that we would have that opportunity.
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That's my recommendation to the Committee, and I leave it to their discretion but that's my
recommendation--to defer this matter until we have all our group satisfied and that we know that
this will not impact. Mr. Chair? Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you, thank you for this opportunity. Maybe
Mr. Giroux needs to help us, but it was my understanding--and again, it's just maybe my
understanding ... (chuckled) . .. of past practice and our ... uh . .. the history of this
development of this proposal--that any time we close a public facility for more than three days,
the Council has to approve a resolution.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Giroux?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Whether it be a beach park-CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Oh, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --or a regular park, or a community center, which is part of the park.
My understanding was any time we close or we require special use for longer than three days,
doesn't the Council need to give its approval of closure?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, 'cause we do that for Hookipa and whatnot. You know, if
parks come in, or at Maui Memorial.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Uh-huh.

MR. JENSEN: Mr. Chair?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, go ahead.
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MR. JENSEN: The section--particularly referenced by the Director of Parks--references the closed
areas that does allow for the Director of Parks to close at such time as it's for the "protection of
the health, safety, and welfare", and they are proposing that this fall under that category. But it
does reference that at the Council request, weekly updates may be requested of the Department
to show how progress is being made on the issue they are addressing.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Jensen. Mr. Hokama, would that be acceptable as far as ...
or you would rather us make sure we find that it's?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I just want to make sure that-CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --we treat this consistently, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And again, for "health and safety". Again, you know, I don't want
to run into an interpretation battle.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But we were already told the interceptor was in, and that would
have been one of the health requirements ... particularly for our sewer program.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: That's correct.
me,

MOTO: Mr. Chairman?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead, Mr. Moto.
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MR. MOTO: This is Brian ...
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. MOTO: Brian Moto, Corporation Counsel. The three-day rule that was referenced by the
Councilmember is actually a rule that applies if someone were attempting to get a Type-5 Permit
for more than three consecutive days. So that's why, you know, like the Hula Bowl used to have
to go through that process. But the three-day rule doesn't apply in situations like this, where it's
being closed for a renovation or reconstruction project. There is another section that was
referenced by Mr. Jensen that does address that issue.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Moto.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Moto. Any other comments? At this point, I would again
go back to my original recommendation for deferral of this matter.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: HOKAMA, MATEO,
MEDEIROS, PONTANILLA, AND VICTORINO)
ACTION:

DEFER.

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, gentlemen. Thank you, Mr. Giroux and Ms. Horcajo. Thank
you guys very much. Okay. Well, at this time, that's all the items we have on the agenda. Do
we have any announcements?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Molokai.

a

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Of course.
you very much, Mr. Chair.
Chair, the meeting
this evening is going to be at Mitchell Pauole Center. It's a Land Use Committee item, and it's
relevant to the Kaunakakai Fire Station.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. We look forward to this evening. If nothing else, gentlemen, I
will call this meeting adjourned .... (gavel) ...

ADJOURN: 11 :53 a.m.
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